
 

 

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

November 5, 2019 
 

The Cleveland County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on this date, at the hour of 6:00 

p.m. in the Commission Chamber of the Cleveland County Administrative Offices.     

PRESENT:  Susan Allen, Chairman 

Ronnie Whetstine, Vice-Chair   

   Johnny Hutchins, Commissioner 

Doug Bridges, Commissioner 

Deb Hardin, Commissioner  

Brian Epley, County Manager  

Tim Moore, County Attorney 

April Crotts, Deputy Clerk to the Board 

Kerri Melton, Assistant County Manager 

Chris Green, Tax Administrator  

Allison Mauney, Human Resources Director 

Katie Swanson, Social Services Director 

Daryl Sando, Electronic Maintenance Director  

Tony Adair, Animal Services Director 

Scott Bowman, Maintenance Director 

Elliot Engstrom, Deputy County Attorney 

Lucas Jackson, Finance Director  

Ryan Wilmoth, Emergency Medical Services Director  
 

 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Chairman Allen called the meeting to order and Tax Administrator Chris Green provided the invocation and 

led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

AGENDA ADOPTION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges and unanimously 

approved by the Board to, approve the agenda as presented.  

CITIZEN RECOGNITION 

Robert Williams, 814 E. Stagecoach Trl, Lawndale – spoke about several areas concern such as the Sales 

Tax Referendum.  

Johnny Huskey, 4015 Harris Creek Road Lawndale – spoke about buggies in Upper Cleveland County 

area. He noted he has spoken with Speaker of the House Tim Moore as well as the Sheriff about the dangers of 

these buggies in the morning hours as well as them driving at night with only one small light. He is concerned there 

are no laws against these buggies, and the fact that they do not have insurance or pay taxes and they litter the road 

with manure. He asked the Commissioners to look into creating some laws to help with the dangers these buggies 

cause.    

CONSENT AGENDA 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

The Clerk to the Board included the Minutes from the October 15, 2019 regular meeting, in board members 

packets.   



 

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the minutes as written. 

EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #016)  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.437.4.310.00        93889-3SMT        EMS/Federal Govt Grants          $3,062.00 

010.437.5.210.00        93889-3SMT         EMS Departmental Supply        $3,062.00  

Explanation of Revisions: Budget grant received from Metrolina Healthcare Preparedness Coalition (MHPC) for 

the purchase of supplies: NRS Havoc Livery Helmet, Steams SAR Flotation Vest. NRS Neko Blunt Knife, NRS 

NFPA Rescue Throw Bag, AmeriGlo Lightstick, NRS Purest Mesh Duffel Bag, Shipping Fees   

 

E911 COMMUNICATIONS: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #017)  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

026.454.5.211.00                Communications/ Controlled Property          $5,500.00 

026.454.4.991.00                Communications/Appropriated Fund Bal    $5,500.00  

Explanation of Revisions: Budgeted funds were needed during recent 911 phone upgrade to replace phone 

monitors not compatible with new equipment. Additional funds needed to replace 24x7 heavy duty chairs for 911 

center. Funding sources: SoNC 911 Board (eligible expense)   

 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT: REQUEST TO SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR ABANDONMENT OF 

BANKS ROAD  

Southern Power Company has requested that Banks Road be abandoned. The road is surrounded by parcels 

owned by Southern Power Company. In 2010 the Board of Commissioners approved a resolution to abandon a 

0.13 acre section of Banks Road further south. Since that time Southern Power has acquired all the property around 

Banks Road and is asking to close the road. If approved the abandonment will allow surrounding property owners 

to add this back to their respective parcels. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, set a public hearing regarding the proposed abandonment of a portion of Banks Road, 

for Tuesday, December 3, 2019 at 6:00 pm in the Commissioners Chamber. 



 

 

 

 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT: REQUEST TO SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR ABANDONMENT OF 

PRINCESS LANE  

Stephen Fisher has requested that an unpaved right-of-way, a portion of Princess Lane, be abandoned. The 

road is adjoined by vacant parcels, most of which are owned by Mr. Fisher. If approved the abandonment will 

allow surrounding property owners to add this back to their respective parcels. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, set a public hearing regarding the proposed abandonment of a portion of Princess Lane 

for Tuesday, December 3, 2019 at 6:00 pm in the Commissioners Chamber. 



 

 

 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT: REQUEST TO SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR ABANDONMENT OF 

ROBYN AVENUE 

Carlos Clark has requested that a portion of the Robyn Avenue right-of-way be abandoned. The road is 

surrounded by 3 residential parcels, including one owned by Mr. Clark. If approved the abandonment will allow 

surrounding property owners to add this back to their respective parcels. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, set a public hearing regarding the proposed abandonment of a portion of Robyn 

Avenue for Tuesday, December 3, 2019 at 6:00 pm in the Commissioners Chamber. 



 

 

 

 PLANNING DEPARTMENT: APPOINTMENT OF REVIEW OFFICER 

 North Carolina General Statute 47-30.2 requires that the Board of Commissioners designate one or more 

persons experienced in mapping or land records management as a Review Officer. The designated Officer will 

review each map and plat (when required) to certify compliance with all statutory requirements for recording. 

Currently, Ronald Jordan, Jan Devinney, and Donna Mellon serve as Review Officers. Henry Earle has requested 

to be approved as a review officer so there is a review officer at the Planning office location on Fallston Road. 

 ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, designate Henry Earle as Review Officer. 

 LEGAL: ANIMAL SERVICES ORDINANCE MODIFICATION  

 Animal services has been removed from the health department to become a standalone department subject to 

supervision by the County Manager like most other county departments. This occurred via the passage of an 

ordinance on September 17, 2019. Certain additional technical changes to the code of ordinances must be made in 

order to facilitate this change. These technical changes all involve either (1) changing the term “animal control 

officer” to “animal services director” or (2) changing the term “animal services appeals board” to “animal services 

advisory and appeals board.” Because this technical amendment has the effect of an ordinance, it must, per G.S. § 

153A-45, receive the approval of all of the members of the Board of Commissioners. 

 ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, adopt the technical amendment to the Code of Ordinances. 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT: TEXT AMENDMENT CASE 19-06: GARAGES AND CARPORTS 

 Chairman Allen recognized Chris Martin, Senior Planner to present Text Amendment Case 19-06: Garages 

and Carports. The Planning Board has submitted a recommendation for amendment language to Section 12-138, 

12-174 and 12-21 of the Cleveland County Unified Development Ordinance (UDO). At the February 5, 2019 

Commissioner meeting, the Board of Commissioners asked staff and the Planning Board to craft language that 

would create standards to allow detached garages and carports to be located within the front yard of a residence. At 

their September 24, 2019 meeting the Planning Board voted to approve language to be sent to the Board for its 

consideration. The crafted code allows for detached garages and carports to be placed within the front side of a 

primary residence under the following conditions.  

1. The garage/carport may be no larger than 50% of the square footage of the principal building’s footprint 

2. 100 feet setback from the street right of way and observation of all other principal building setbacks  

3. One (1) garage/carport allowed in the front side yard per parcel.  

 This will allow greater flexibility for location of garages/carports on residential lots and gives standards for 

common zoning requests. The Planning Board voted 5 to 2 to recommend approval of the amendment language as 

follows: 

 



 

 

 

 

 Chairman Allen asked Commissioners if they have any questions prior to opening the public hearing. 

Commissioner Hutchins had concerns with Section 12-138 specifically the wording “used for operable tagged 

cars” and section 12-21 the use of the word “motor”. He thought this wording restricted other types of vehicles like 

boats.  

 Chairman Allen opened the Public Hearing at 6:27 pm. 

 Robert Williams 814 E. Stagecoach Trail, Lawndale – spoke against the amended language in the Unified 

Development Ordinance. He believes this amendment is excessive.  

Hearing no further comments, Chairman Allen closed the Public Hearing at 6:29 pm.  

Chairman Allen opened the floor to the Board for any questions or discussion. Commissioner Hutchins 

asked Mr. Martin, “Does section 12-138 wording for “used for operable tagged cars” restrict other vehicles such as 

boats and motorcycles from being in the carport or garage?”. Mr. Martin replied yes. He further explained the 

Board has an option of removing or changing that language to make it more lenient to what can be located in the 

carport or garage.  

 ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, to approve the amended Section 12-21, 12-138, and 12-

174 of the Cleveland County Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) with the following changes: remove the 

words “used for operable tagged cars” from section 12-138 and remove the word “motor” from section 12-21.  

 

 Commissioner Whetstine was concerned to remove the wording all together in section 12-138 because it 

would allow anything in the carport or garage. He asked Mr. Martin if it was the recommendation of the Planning 

Board to add that language to restrict what could be located in the carport and garage. Mr. Martin replied “yes”. 

The Planning Board had the same discussion and wanted to limit what could be located in the carport and garages 

to vehicles. Commissioner Bridges agreed with Commissioners Whetstine.  

 

 ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins amended his motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board to approve the amended Section 12-21, 12-138, and 12-174 of the Cleveland 



 

 

County Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) with the following changes: change “used for operable tagged 

cars” to “used for operable vehicles” from section 12-138 and remove the word “motor” from section 12-21.  

 

BOARD OF HEALTH  

Chairman Allen called Deputy County Attorney Elliot Engstrom to the podium to present a resolution 

regarding the Cleveland County Board of Health.  Public Health is one of the largest department in the County with 

202 full time employees. The resolution under consideration for adoption is founded under North Carolina General 

Statuye 153A-76 and 153A-77(a) which was created in 2012 by the General Assembly. If approved, the resolution 

changes the current Board of Health to an advisory board and will be effective immediately. Mr. Engstrom 

explained there are several key reasons to transfer to an advisory board:  

1. Efficiency & County Operational Alignment  

2. Direction toward substantial equivalency (post OSP)  

3. Administrative evolution of Public Health. 

Currently, Public Health employees fall under the Office of State Personnel. This change will transition them 

to true county employees who would operate under county systems. This step would further align Cleveland 

County to move forward with substantial equivalency. Post transition, if approved, the Board will have the ability 

to maintain a Board of Health structure with membership being an appointment from the Board of County 

Commissioners. The Board of Health would transition into an advisory board like the Social Services Board and 

would modify the Health Director reporting relationship to a more traditional relationship that aligns with other 

county departments across the organization. Mr. Engstrom presented the following PowerPoint. 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 Chairman Allen opened the Public Hearing at 6:47 pm. 

Robert Williams 814 E. Stagecoach Trail, Lawndale – spoke against the resolution. He agrees with the 

change to the Board of Commissioners assuming all the powers, responsibilities and duties however he doesn’t 

believe this Board of Commissioners will make any changes within the current Board of Health.  

 Hearing no further comments, Chairman Allen closed the Public Hearing at 6:55 pm.  

 Chairman Allen opened the floor to the Board for any questions or discussion. Commissioner Bridges 

believes this will streamline and improve the Health Department.  Commissioner Whetstine being a current 

member of the Board of Health agreed with Commissioner Bridges and believes this is a good thing for the Health 

Department and will make the chain of command more efficient. Commissioner Hutchins also echoed the other 

Commissioners comments. Chairman Allen commended all the employees at the Health Department and stated the 

employees and the Board of Health do an excellent job. 

 ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, adopt the Resolution Abolishing the Cleveland County Board of Health and assuming 

and conferring upon the Cleveland County Board of Commissioners all Powers, Responsibilities and Duties of 

the Cleveland County Board of Health pursuant to N.C.G.S. 153A-76 and 153-77(a). 



 

 

 

REGULAR AGENDA 

CREATION OF CLEVELAND COUNTY PUBLIC HEALTH BAORD  

Chairman Allen again recognized Deputy County Attorney Elliot Engstrom to present an item regarding the 

creation of the Cleveland County Public Health Board. The Board of Commissioners have now assumed the 

powers and duties of the County Board of Health. Mr. Engstrom presented to the Board a resolution to create a 

Cleveland County Public Health Board to recommend policy with regards to public Health in Cleveland County as 

outlined by N.C.G.S. § 153A-76 and N.C.G.S. § 153A-77(a). The board will consist of eleven (11) members and 

members of the Board shall serve three-year terms.  The resolution also includes by-laws that would outline the 

operation of the meetings and member titles. The advisory board will meet at the same place and time as the Board 

of Health. It will further have the power to amend its own bylaws as necessary, subject to the oversight of the 

Board of Commissioners. Mr. Engstrom presented the following PowerPoint:  



 

 

 ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, adopt the Resolution creating the Cleveland County Public Health Board pursuant to 

N.C.G.S. 153A-76 and 153-77(a).  

 

COMMISSIONERS REPORTS 

Commissioner Hardin- stated she attended the Health and Benefits Fair as well as the Friendship Force 

presentation and MED Week. She also reminded everyone to Vote. 

Commissioner Bridges- echoed Commissioner Hardin’s statements and attended a 4H event. 



 

 

Commissioner Hutchins- discussed the MPO Training Class he attended with Commissioner Whetstine. 

Chairman Allen asked Commissioner Hutchins to discuss how road priorities are made at the MPO meetings and 

advise the public on how long it takes to get on the priority list.  

Commissioner Whetstine- Also attend the MPO Training. He attended the UNC-TV filming at the Earl 

Scruggs Center as well as the Greenheck jobs announcement. He commended the Cleveland County Substance 

Abuse Prevention Agency on being awarded a grant of $125,000. 

Chairman Allen- also attended the Greenheck announcement and commended Greenheck on their culture 

and how the recognize their employees.  

ADJOURN 

There being no further business to come before the Board at this time, Commissioner Bridges made a 

motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine, and unanimously adopted by the Board, to adjourn the meeting. 

The next meeting of the Commission is scheduled for Tuesday, November 19, 2019 at 6:00 p.m. in the 

Commissioners Chambers located at 311 E. Marion St., Shelby.    

 

 

                                                                 

___________________________________________ 

                    Susan Allen, Chairman  

                          Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

______________________________________ 

      April Crotts, Deputy Clerk to the Board 

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 


